Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, April 23, 2018
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on April 23, 2018.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, Adam Degree, George Sheldrick, Bob Spaulding, Sawyer & Judy Alberi, Jason Benjamin, Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.

1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:00PM. 

2. Spring Seasonal Campsite Lottery:  One application had been received from Sawyer & Judy Alberi.  The Alberi’s reviewed the map of available sites and chose site #5.  The campsite agreement was signed.

To accommodate Bob Spaulding and Jason Benjamin, the Selectboard moved to #7 and #8.

7.
Beach Update:

a.
Electric Update:  Matt Grant has contacted Bob.  As soon as the snow is gone Matt will be at LERA to complete work started last fall.  This work will update the sites on the upper level to 50amp service.

b.
Other beach updates:  Bob will contact Plumbing Solutions about the annual startup of the water system.  Also discussed were:  part time help for the office; repair of the docks; a new sign for rules; changes to the first sentence in rule #3 to – “No beverages in glass containers are allowed in the day use area or swimming area.  No alcohol is allowed in the swimming area.”; lifeguards; recycling/compost workshop at LERA – make open to the public; Greeter program building to be moved to fishing access by May 25th; talk to Art Curcillo to announce at LEA meeting of two canoes that were left/washed up at LERA.
8.
Dog Officer Update:  Jason reported that he and James Mack have canvassed the town from the North Hyde Park line to the town garage.  They have 15-20 revisits of homes where no one was at home.  They are finding a lot of unregistered dogs.  Their plan is to complete the canvas, get an updated registered list from the town office and then revisit and issue warnings/fines.  Jason asked for information on kennels (special license) and dogs residing in Eden that are registered in another town. 

Returning to the agenda:

3.
Additions and Deletions to the Agenda:

a.
EYSC – Morgan Langlois, Statement of Resignation:  The Selectboard reviewed and accepted Morgan’s resignation.  A letter of thanks will be sent to Morgan.  The open position will be posted at the local stores and on the town web site along with all other open positions.
b.
Belvidere Planning Commission – Belvidere Bog Class 1 Wetland Status:  Information received from Mary Hysick, Belvidere Planning Commission (BPC), informed the Selectboard that BCP had been investigating the possibility of seeking Class 1 Wetland Status for the Belvidere Bog wetland complex.  Due to these wetlands extending into Eden they wished to convey that they recommended the town of Belvidere not to petition for this status and that the impact to adjacent landowners was a significant factor in their decision.

c.
Excess Weight Permit – JE Lowe Construction, Inc.:  Adam made the motion to approve to town specifications the excess weight permit for JE Lowe Construction, Inc.  Approved and signed.
d.
Knowles Flat – Twin Culvert:  State of VT email on survey:  Information from the State on their survey results was reviewed.  It was originally discussed at the alternatives meeting that the proposed roadway section be 4-9-9-4 (9ft lanes with 4ft shoulders).  This assumed the pavement extended to the face of the guardrail.  Existing pavement width is 2-9-9-2 with an additional 2ft aggregate shoulder to the guardrail.  To minimize impacts to adjacent wetlands they propose the new structure be 2-9-9-2, total width 22ft rail to rail, completely paved and meeting Vermont State Standards.  The email asked for the Selectboards comments and that conceptual plans would be developed for our review once the State has our approval.  The Selectboard asked that a response be sent stating:  “Eden would prefer the 4-9-9-4 if at all possible; the previous structure was 40ft wide and Eden does not feel the impact to the wetland will be more than that structure was; Eden will defer to the States recommendations.
e.
Green Mtn Power – Notification of vegetation management on ROW:  Information about ROW work to include hand cutting of tall hardwoods within ROW, clearing around poles, guy wires and access to ROW and application of herbicides.
f.
Aegis Renewable Energy – Motion of Withdrawal of Appearance; Notice of Appearance:  Notice of these actions by legal counsel were reviewed.
The last two items were information only for the Selectboard, requiring no action.

4.
Citizen Input:  Adam had received a message from Steve Jones about the letter sent to him about the mail boxes in front of the town office.  Steve stated that he had left over material from another job and that he and Jason Benjamin were willing to install a more suitable platform for the multiple mail boxes, using the existing boxes.  They would need access to power, information on the exact height and location.  Steve suggested that the platform be built to accommodate any future development of the three remaining lots of the Ted Mayo property.  This was acceptable to the town office.  Jason will contact Steve and get information from the post office on the proper installation requirements.
5.
Approve the Minutes of April 9, 2018:  Adam made the motion to approve the minutes of April 9, 2018 as written.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.

6.
ECS – work on nature trail:

a.
Meet with ECS representatives:  An email received this afternoon from Denise Lynch advised that they could not make tonight’s meeting and wished to be put on the agenda for May 14th.  Tracey did respond that no work should take place on the trail until approval is given by the Selectboard.  Denise advised that some spring clean-up was scheduled.  

b.
Info from VLCT:  Information received from VLCT had been reviewed by the Selectboard.  Discussion included the need for an agreement, year by year with a nominal fee prepared by the towns attorney for this nature trail and the garden area; and questions about future development of these town properties.  George stated that ECS should hold off on All activity at this location until the Selectboard meets with ECS.  Tracey will relay this information.
9.
Constable Update:  None at this time.  

10.
Health Officer Update:  None at this time.

11.
Road Commissioner’s Report:

a.
Update Knowles Flat Culvert #13-8:  No connection yet with Chris Brunelle despite messages being left on both sides; power lines were switched over today; VEC will coordinate with Consolidated Communications; follow up with contractors will happen after word is received from Chris on a start date.
b.
Update Knowles Flat Twin Culverts:  Discussed under Additions & Deletions.
c.
Pull Seasonal Road Posting:  As most of the roads have dried out Ricky asked the Selectboard to consider pulling the seasonal posting early – it was posted to expire on May 1st.  Adam made the motion to pass and sign the Resolution to remove seasonal road posting for East Hill Rd., North Rd., White Rd., and Blakeville Rd.  George seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.  The resolution will be posted and all restrictions removed from the DMV website.
d.
Info from VLCT – damage from muddy roads:  VLCT advised that the town was not responsible for any damage as roads had been posted properly; persons violating road closure could be fined; charged for the cost of repairing damage they cause and town could also charge for cost of moving a vehicle that gets stuck in a road that is closed.
e.
Equipment Rental Rates – Southworth Milton:  This information was received on April 10th and will be kept on file.

f.
Excess Weight Permits:


i.
Blow & Cote, Inc.

ii.
Structure RBR Inc.

Adam made the motion to approve to town specifications, excess weight permits for Blow & Cote, Inc., and Structure RBR, Inc.  George seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.
f.
Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  Ricky reported they are grading roads; plan to begin picking up winter road sand and sweeping roads before moving on to completing the emergency grant (Shover Rd and 3 sections on East Hill Rd) which needs to be done and submitted for payment by June 30th.  After that, they will move on to the #13-8 culvert project on Knowles Flat Rd.  They had planned to complete the crushing of gravel at the Heath pit this spring, but due to the ice and snow still remaining this may need to be moved to fall.
12.
Ratify Additions & Deletions from the April 9, 2018 meeting:

a.
Review of, motion, approval to sign and signature of excess weight permit for Barrett Trucking Co., Inc.

b.
Review of equipment rental quotes, motion and approval to proceed as in past years, going with the company that would provide the best rate, quality of work, and availability for the town, keeping the others on file.

c.
Receipt of ECS information and their request to allow work on nature trail on town property; request for ECS to attend next Selectboard meeting with additional information on liability.

d.
Review of and approval to send letters on mail box improvement at town office.

e.
Review of invitation from Gihon Trac Packers to annual landowner appreciation dinner.

f.
Review of information on VLCT Spring Planning & Zoning Forum on May 23, 2018

Adam made the motion to ratify the additions and deletions from the April 9, 2018 meeting as listed above in #12 (a-f).  George seconded the motion.  Approved.

13.
FYI:  
a.
LCPC Energy Amendment to Regional Plan: comment sought by 5-8-18: The Selectboard will review this information and forward any comments to LCPC.
14.
Any other business:  None at this time.
15.
Sign orders (6):  Six (6) orders were reviewed and signed.  
16.
Adjourn:  Adam made the motion to adjourn at 8:15PM.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin

Town Administrative Assistant 
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